

Gravitational Wave mergers as tracers of Large Scale Structures

To cite this article: S. Libanore et al JCAP02(2021)035

View the article online for updates and enhancements.



IOP ebooks[™]

Bringing together innovative digital publishing with leading authors from the global scientific community.

Start exploring the collection-download the first chapter of every title for free.

ournal of Cosmology and Astroparticle Physics

Gravitational Wave mergers as tracers of Large Scale Structures

S. Libanore,^{*a,b*} M. C. Artale,^{*c*} D. Karagiannis,^{*d*} M. Liguori,^{*a,b*} N. Bartolo,^{*a,b*} Y. Bouffanais,^{*a,b*} N. Giacobbo,^{*a,b*} M. Mapelli^{*a,b,e*} and S. Matarrese^{*a,b,e,f*}

^aDipartimento di Fisica e Astronomia G. Galilei, Università degli Studi di Padova Via Marzolo 8, 35131 Padova, Italy ^bINFN, Sezione di Padova, Via Marzolo 8, I-35131, Padova, Italy ^cInstitut für Astro- und Teilchenphysik, Universität Innsbruck Technikerstrasse 25/8, 6020 Innsbruck, Austria ^dDepartment of Physics and Astronomy, University of the Western Cape Cape Town 7535, South Africa ^eINAF, Osservatorio Astronomico di Padova Vicolo dell'Osservatorio 5, I-35122, Padova, Italy ^fGran Sasso Science Institute (GSSI), Viale F. Crispi 7, I-67100, L'Aquila, Italy E-mail: sarah.libanore@phd.unipd.it, mcartale@gmail.com, dakaragian@gmail.com, liguorim@pd.infn.it, nicola.bartolo@pd.infn.it, yann.bouffanais@gmail.com, giacobbo.nicola@gmail.com, michela.mapelli@unipd.it, sabino.matarrese@pd.infn.it Received July 30, 2020 Revised November 25, 2020

Published February 18, 2021 **Abstract.** Clustering measurements of Gravitational Wave (GW) mergers in Luminosity Distance Space can be used in the future as a powerful tool for Cosmology. We consider tomographic measurements of the Angular Power Spectrum of mergers both in an Einstein Telescope-like detector network and in some more advanced scenarios (more sources, better distance measurements, better sky localization). We produce Fisher forecasts for both cosmological (matter and dark energy) and merger bias parameters. Our fiducial model for the number distribution and bias of GW events is based on results from hydrodynamical simulations. The cosmological parameter forecasts with Einstein Telescope are less powerful than those achievable in the near future via galaxy clustering observations with, e.g., Euclid.

Accepted January 3, 2021

show that bias can be detected at high statistical significance. Regardless of the specific constraining power of different experiments, many aspects make this type of analysis interesting anyway. For example, compact binary mergers detected by Einstein Telescope will extend up to very high redshifts, particularly for binary black holes. Furthermore, Luminosity Distance Space Distortions in the GW analysis have a different structure with respect to Redshift-Space Distortions in galaxy catalogues. Finally, measurements of the bias of GW mergers can provide useful insight into their physical nature and properties.

Keywords: cosmological parameters from LSS, gravitational waves / experiments, power spectrum, redshift surveys

ArXiv ePrint: 2007.06905

Contents

| 1 | Introduction | 1 |
|--------------|--|--------------------|
| 2 | Luminosity Distance Space2.1 Luminosity Distance Space Distortions2.2 Numerical implementation | 3 3 6 |
| 3 | Source properties | 6 |
| | 3.1 Number distribution | 7 |
| | 3.2 Bias computation | 8 |
| | 3.2.1 Galaxy HOD and bias | 10 |
| | 3.2.2 Merger bias | 11 |
| 4 | Forecasts | 12 |
| | 4.1 Angular Power Spectrum | 12 |
| | 4.1.1 Bin definition | 13 |
| | 4.2 Fisher matrix formalism | 14 |
| 5 | Results | 16 |
| | 5.1 Cosmological parameter constraints | 16 |
| | 5.2 Bias parameter constraints | 18 |
| 6 | Conclusions | 19 |
| \mathbf{A} | Simulations | 22 |
| | A.1 Simulation snapshots | 22 |
| | A.2 Stellar mass and star formation rate bins | 23 |
| в | Angular Power Spectrum and Fisher computation | 23 |
| | B.1 Survey setting | 23 |
| | B.2 Fiducial Cosmology | 24 |
| | B.3 Distance bins | 24 |
| | B.4 Bias errors | 26 |

1 Introduction

The importance of the recent discovery of Gravitational Waves (GW) produced by Black Hole (BH) and Neutron Star (NS) mergers cannot be overemphasized (important achievements in this new research field are described e.g., in [1-15]). It has opened a new window in our understanding of the Universe, with a huge future discovery potential in many different areas of Astronomy. If we consider the field of Cosmology, one of the most investigated applications is the use of GW events as *standard sirens*, to measure cosmological distances and the Hubble parameter without the calibration issues which arise in traditional approaches. This has gained even further interest in recent times, in light of the more and more debated discrepancy between measurements of the Hubble parameter, coming from high and low-redshift cosmological probes (see e.g., [2, 14-17]). One caveat is that this methodology

requires spectroscopic follow-ups, electromagnetic counterparts or cross-correlation of the GW signal with external galaxy surveys, in order to determine redshifts of the GW events.

A logical question therefore arises, namely whether we can extract useful cosmological information from future GW observations, without any additional redshift information. Future GW experiments, such as Einstein Telescope $(ET)^1$ or DECIGO,² will detect hundreds of thousand or millions of events. Therefore, an interesting possibility is that of using GW mergers as tracers of Large Scale Structures (LSS), in essentially the same way as done with galaxies in big cosmological surveys. This does not necessarily require knowledge of redshifts, since luminosity distances — which are directly measured — can be used as radial coordinates. Using luminosity distances introduces also another layer of complementarity with galaxy surveys, since distortions of the merger distribution in Luminosity Distance Space behaves differently from distortions of the galaxy distribution in Redshift Space.

It is also interesting to point out that statistical studies of the spatial distribution of GW events allow us to characterize their clustering properties, with respect to the underlying Dark Matter (DM) distribution, i.e., their cosmological bias. From an observational point of view, studies of the spatial distribution of mergers have already been carried on in [18, 19], where it was shown that GW produced by binary BH mergers are anisotropically distributed. Attempts at measuring their correlation function and power spectrum are also ongoing, see e.g. [20]. Modelling merger bias is important when seeking cosmological information, since in this case bias parameters need to be marginalized out in the analysis. Beyond this aspect, bias measurements could also directly provide interesting information on the physical nature of the different mergers. Such approach is for example explored in [21–23]. In those works, merger bias is studied via cross-correlation between galaxy and GW surveys, rather than by relying on GW experiments alone. An approach to measuring GW bias, which relies solely on source-location posteriors, has been instead proposed in [24]. While we were in the final stages of this work, a new method to precisely infer redshifts of mergers and to estimate cosmological and bias parameters, without identifying their host galaxy, was also discussed in [25]; this approach extends the technique originally developed in [26] for Supernovae catalogues. The possibility of building surveys of the spatial distribution of GW mergers — and use them for cosmological applications — without relying on external data, but working directly in Luminosity Distance Space, was instead originally pointed out in [27, 28].

In this work we go beyond these preliminary studies, by systematically exploring this approach both for a network of ET-like detectors and for more futuristic scenarios. We produce detailed Fisher forecasts for cosmological parameters (describing matter and dark energy) in all different cases, and in doing so we do not rely on simplified analytical assumptions. In particular, we use the results from [29, 30] to model the expected density of mergers in the survey and to characterize their fiducial bias parameters via a simulation-based Halo Occupation Distribution (HOD) approach. The work from [29, 30] combines galaxy catalogs from hydrodynamical cosmological simulations together with the results of population synthesis models. In this way, the merger rates are computed considering galaxy and binary stellar evolution in a self-consistent way.

As mentioned above, a potentially interesting application is that of focusing on the bias parameters and trying to use them to extract information on type and properties of the mergers. We will therefore also provide specific forecasts on bias, after marginalizing over cosmological parameters (with and without priors from external cosmological surveys).

¹http://www.et-gw.eu.

²https://decigo.jp/index_E.html.

The paper is structured as follows: in section 2 we compare (angular) merger and galaxy surveys, discussing in particular the use of luminosity distances as position indicators and the related Luminosity Distance Space Distortions; in section 3 we study the number distribution of events and describe our method to produce a fiducial model for merger bias; in section 4 we provide details on our Fisher matrix implementation; in section 5 we illustrate our results. We then draw our conclusions in section 6.

2 Luminosity Distance Space

This work aims at understanding how well future surveys of GW mergers will be able to constrain either Cosmology or the statistical properties of their distribution (let us note here that we focus on merger clustering in this work, but lensing studies are of course also possible and interesting, see e.g. [31, 32]). Only GW events caused by the merger of compact binaries are considered in our current analysis, i.e. systems formed by two Neutron Stars, two stellar Black Holes or one Black Hole and one Neutron Star. The approach we consider consists in studying the spatial clustering of mergers on large scales using their Angular Power Spectrum, pretty much in the same way as done for galaxy surveys (e.g. [33]), despite the different astrophysical properties of the tracers.

The main difference between galaxy and merger surveys lies in the fact that for the former we measure redshifts z, whereas for the latter we have direct access only to luminosity distances D_L , which can be extracted by combining information on the strain of the gravitational signal and its frequency. Even if the redshift associated with the GW event could be extracted from external datasets, one of our goals in this work is to rely only on GW measurements.

The use of D_L instead of z in mapping the source tomographic distribution requires the introduction of some corrections, which are described in section 2.1. Once these are considered, the study of the power spectrum in Luminosity Distance Space (LDS) results to be completely analogous to the standard one in Redshift Space (RS). To keep the notation more familiar to the reader and more similar to the one used in LSS analysis, quantities in this work are generally expressed through their z-dependence, except when the D_L -dependence must be made strictly explicit. Remember however that, whenever we report cosmological observables as z-dependent in our notation, this implies a further $z(D_L)$ dependence, computed through

$$D_L = \frac{\chi(a)}{a} = (1+z) \int_0^z \frac{c}{H(z)},$$
(2.1)

where $\chi(a)$ is the comoving distance, *a* is the scale factor, *c* is the speed of light and H(z) is the Hubble parameter. Throughout this paper, whenever an explicit evaluation of eq. (2.1) is required, we assume, if not differently specified, the fiducial cosmological parameters measured by *Planck 2018* [34] and reported in table 5 in appendix B.

2.1 Luminosity Distance Space Distortions

When studying the Universe in RS, peculiar velocities alter the observed position in the sky, generating Redshift-Space Distortions (RSD, see e.g. [35]). Since in this work the mapping is done in LDS, we need to consider instead the analogous effect of Luminosity Distance Space Distortions (LDSD). In this section, we do this by working in plane parallel approximation and we discuss in detail the derivation of a luminosity distance analogous of the Kaiser formula; our final result reproduces the formula originally shown in [28]. Before proceeding

with the discussion, let us note that future GW experiments will cover a large fraction of the sky; therefore, for future high precision analyses, we should actually also take into account wide-angle contributions to D_L , due to volume, velocity and ISW-like effects. This will particularly matter for advanced experiments with very low instrumental error in the determination of distances, such as e.g., DECIGO (see [36]). The plane parallel approximation is however fully adequate for the accuracy requirements of the Fisher analysis we carry on here (which is also mostly focused on an ET-like survey, where instrumental errors tend to dominate over other effects in affecting measurements of D_L).

The way peculiar velocities affect the observed position D_L^{obs} in LDS depends both on the change in the observed position and on the relativistic light aberration. A first-order derivation ([37, 38], see also [39]) leads to the expression:

$$D_L^{\text{obs}} = \bar{D}_L (1 + 2\vec{v}_e \cdot \hat{n}), \qquad (2.2)$$

where \bar{D}_L is the luminosity distance in the unperturbed background, \vec{v}_e is the peculiar velocity of the emitting source and \hat{n} is the Line of Sight (LoS) direction.

As mentioned above, eq. (2.2) is used in [28] to describe the LDSD in a flat Universe, adopting the plane-parallel approximation, namely:

$$\vec{v}_e \cdot \hat{n} = \mu v_e \ . \tag{2.3}$$

$$\chi(D_L^{\text{obs}}) = a\bar{D}_L(1+2\mu v_e) = \chi(\bar{D}_L)(1+2\mu v_e) .$$
(2.4)

Therefore, $\delta D_L = 2a\bar{D}_L\mu v_e$. Eq. (2.4) can be rewritten as:

$$\chi(D_L^{\text{obs}}) = \chi(\bar{D}_L + \delta D_L) = \chi(\bar{D}_L) + \frac{\partial \chi(D_L^{\text{obs}})}{\partial z} \left(\frac{\partial D_L^{\text{obs}}}{\partial z}\right)^{-1} \Big|_{\bar{D}_L} \delta D_L .$$
(2.5)

Writing δD_L explicitly and considering that $\delta \chi / \delta z = 1/H(z)$ in a spatially flat Universe:

$$\chi(D_L^{\text{obs}}) = \chi(\bar{D}_L) + \frac{1}{H(z)} \left(\frac{\partial D_L^{\text{obs}}}{\partial z}\right)^{-1} \Big|_{\bar{D}_L} 2\mu v_e a \bar{D}_L$$

$$= \chi(\bar{D}_L) + \left[\frac{2\bar{D}_L}{1+z} \left(\frac{\partial \bar{D}_L}{\partial z}\right)^{-1}\right] \frac{\vec{v}_e \cdot \hat{n}}{H(z)} .$$
(2.6)

Eq. (2.6) is identical in structure to the standard Kaiser formula in RS [40]. The only difference between the two is the pre-factor f_{D_L} ,

$$f_{D_L} = \frac{2\bar{D}_L}{1+z} \left(\frac{\partial\bar{D}_L}{\partial z}\right)^{-1},\tag{2.7}$$

which was originally pointed out in [28].³ This factor depends on the distance from the observer, and makes LDSD larger than RSD at $z \gtrsim 1.7$ and smaller than RSD at $z \lesssim 1.7$;



due to this prefactor, LDSD are also vanishing as $z \to 0$, as figure 1 shows. Note that f_{D_L} depends on Cosmology.

$$\delta_k(\eta) + ikv_k(\eta) = 0, \qquad (2.8)$$

where η is the conformal time, and use it to express the velocity as:

$$v_k(\eta) = \frac{i}{k} \frac{d\delta_k(\eta)}{d\eta} = \frac{i}{k} \frac{d}{d\eta} \left[\frac{\delta_k(\eta) D_1(\eta)}{D_1(\eta)} \right] = \frac{i\delta_k(\eta)}{kD_1(\eta)} \frac{dD_1(\eta)}{d\eta} .$$
(2.9)

$$f = \frac{a}{D_1} \frac{dD_1}{da} = \frac{a}{D_1} \frac{1}{a^2 H} \frac{dD_1}{d\eta} = \frac{1}{a H D_1} \frac{dD_1}{d\eta}, \qquad (2.10)$$

where the η dependence is omitted for clarity. Therefore, eq. (2.9) is rearranged as:

$$v_k = \frac{ifaH\delta_k}{k} \ . \tag{2.11}$$

Moving to LDS, the factor f as reported in eq. (2.10) has now to be converted into $f_1 = f \cdot f_{D_L}$, with f_{D_L} from eq. (2.7).

2.2 Numerical implementation

Section 2.1 shows that LDSD, in the plane-parallel approximation, can be formally treated as done for RSD, once the factor f_{D_L} from eq. (2.7) is properly inserted. Consequently, such factor enters the Angular Power Spectrum (APS) computation.

The density contrast of the sources can be written (see e.g. [35]) as:

$$\delta_N = \delta_N - \frac{1}{\mathcal{H}} \hat{n} \cdot \nabla(\vec{v}_e \cdot \hat{n}) + A(\vec{v}_e \cdot \hat{n}) + \dots, \qquad (2.12)$$

where the first term is the proper number density contrast at the source, the second represents the RSD/LDSD and the last one is due to the Doppler effect. Other observational effects are neglected in this expression but can be found in [35].

By Fourier transforming eq. (2.12), the theoretical transfer function $\Delta_l(z, k)$ is obtained. The observational transfer function $\Delta_{N,l}^W(z, k)$ is then computed: it accounts for the redshift dependence of the source distribution p(z) and for a suitable weight in each observed redshift bin provided by the Window function $W(z_i, z)$ (see section 4.1 and e.g. [42] for details).

When we compute the transfer function in LDS, each term including v_k in Δ_l(z, k) inherits the factor f_{DL} from eq. (2.7). Therefore, such modifications are inserted in the terms describing the Space Distortions, the density evolution and the Doppler effect. Following [35]:

$$\operatorname{RSD} \sim kv_k \; j_l''(k\eta) \to \operatorname{LDSD} \sim f_{D_L} kv_k \; j_l''(k\chi) \,,$$

RS evolution $\sim v_k \; j_l'(k\chi) \to \operatorname{LDS}$ evolution $\sim f_{D_L} v_k \; j_l'(k\chi) \,,$
RS Doppler $\sim v_k \; j_l'(k\chi) \to \operatorname{LDS}$ Doppler $\sim f_{D_L} v_k \; j_l'(k\chi) \,.$
(2.13)

3 Source properties

If we want to study the clustering of GW merger events, both their number distribution in redshift and their bias with respect to GW merger events, both their number distribution in redshift and their clustering of GW merger events, both their number distribution in redshift and their redshift and their redshift of the redshift of the number distribution of the redshift of the number distribution in redshift on the redshift on the redshift on the redshift of the number of the redshift on the redshift on the redshift of the redshift of

⁴https://github.com/cmbant/CAMB.

⁵In this work, when talking about *distributions*, binary mergers or GW events are considered interchangeably, since the former triggers the latter. The *distributions* are ET selected, unless specified otherwise.

in which stellar mass is neglected, while metallicity is included. The full distributions are finally processed to include observational effects from ET. More details about the simulations are provided in appendix A.

3.1 Number distribution

Simulations are run in a box having a comoving side l = 25 Mpc, which is evolved across cosmic time. Even if the box is small, for our purposes this does not generate sample variance related problems. We checked this by comparing relevant results for our analysis with similar figures obtained from a simulated box with size l' = 100 Mpc and verifying their stability.

In the simulation is divided into 22 redshift snapshots, in which the number distributions of both galaxies and DNS/DBH/BHNS mergers are calculated. It is number of static and DNS/DBH/BHNS mergers are calculated. It is number of static and both galaxies and DNS/DBH/BHNS mergers are calculated. It is the number of static and both galaxies and DNS/DBH/BHNS mergers are calculated. It is the number of static and the sources and both galaxies and DNS/DBH/BHNS mergers are calculated. It is the number of static and the static and the static and the source are calculated in the static and the source and the source and the source are calculated. It is the source are calculated and the source are calculated and the source and the source are calculated and the source and the source are calculated. It is the source are calculated and the source

The number distribution of mergers inside the box depends in our model not only on redshift but also on the stellar mass of the host galaxy, M_* and on the star formation rate, *SFR*. Both M_* and *SFR* are divided into 15 bins, which are reported in table 3 in appendix A. For fixed redshift z, we then sum over all the $[M_*, SFR]$ bins, in order to obtain a final merger distribution which depends only on z.

In this work, we derive separate, independent forecasts for two kind of mergers, namely DBH and DNS; forecasts from BHNS would provide intermediate results between the two (less constraining than DBH, more constraining than DNS). A multitracer analysis, including all types of mergers in a single forecast, is left for a forthcoming analysis.

The distributions considered are:

$$N_m^{\rm SIM}(z) = \sum_i \sum_j \left\langle N_m^{\rm SIM}(z) | M_*^i, SFR^j \right\rangle, \tag{3.1}$$

where m = DBH, DNS. $N_m^{\text{SIM}}(z)$ indicates the number of DBH/DNS binaries that merge inside the box of comoving volume V^{SIM} in a given time interval $T^{\text{SIM}}(z)$ (see table 2). Therefore, the merger rate of these events is $N_m^{\text{SIM}}(z)/T^{\text{SIM}}(z)$. This can be transformed into a detection rate by converting time intervals from the source to the observer rest frame. The conversion factor is $dt^{\text{SIM}}/dt^{\text{OBS}} = 1/(1+z)$. Therefore, we get:

$$N_m(z) = T^{\text{OBS}} \frac{N_m^{\text{SIM}}(z)}{T^{\text{SIM}}(z)} \frac{dt^{\text{SIM}}}{dt^{\text{OBS}}} = T^{\text{OBS}} \frac{N_m^{\text{SIM}}(z)}{T^{\text{SIM}}(z)} \frac{1}{1+z}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where T^{OBS} is the survey duration expressed in years. Here, a 3yr observation run is assumed.

The final step is to convert the merger number distribution into the number density of observed mergers per unit redshift and solid angle: $d^2N_m/dzd\Omega$. The solid angle $\Delta\Omega_{\rm box}$ under which we see the surface delimiting the simulation box, at a given redshift z, is:

$$\Delta\Omega_{\rm box} = \left(\frac{D_L(z)}{\ell \ (1+z)^2}\right)^2,\tag{3.3}$$

$$\frac{d^2 N_m}{dz d\Omega} = N_m(z) \frac{c}{\ell \ H(z)} \left(\frac{D_L(z)}{\ell \ (1+z)^2} \right)^{-2}.$$
(3.4)



$$\frac{d^2 N_m}{dz d\Omega} = 2 \left[A \exp\left(-\frac{(z-\bar{z})^2}{2 \sigma^2}\right) \right] \left[\frac{1}{2} \left(1 + \operatorname{erf}\left(\frac{\alpha(z-\bar{z})}{\sigma^2 \sqrt{2}}\right) \right) \right],\tag{3.5}$$

3.2 Bias computation

The method used to get the merger bias is based on the HOD approach. This is commonly used to compute the bias of a particular kind of galaxies depending on the probability that a certain number of them form inside a DM halo having mass M_h (see e.g. [49]). Since mergers take place inside galaxies, an extra layer is added in the computation to link the merger distribution properties to the galaxy distribution (and consequently to DM, via galaxy bias). Specifically, merger bias is computed as:

$$b_m(z) = \int_{M_*^{\min}}^{M_*^{\max}} dM_* \int_{SFR^{\min}}^{SFR^{\max}} dSFR \ n_g(z, M_*, SFR) \ b_g(z, M_*, SFR) \frac{\langle N_m(z) | M_*, SFR \rangle}{n_m(z)} \ .$$
(3.6)

The merger HOD $\langle N_m(z)|M_*, SFR \rangle$ is extracted from the simulations described in section 3.1; it is used to compute the merger number density as:

$$n_m(z) = \int_{M_*^{\min}}^{M_*^{\max}} dM_* \int_{SFR^{\min}}^{SFR^{\max}} dSFR \ n_g(z, M_*, SFR) \ \left\langle N_m(z) | M_*, SFR \right\rangle . \tag{3.7}$$

As for the other quantities in eq. (3.6):

$$n_g(z, M_*, SFR) = \int_{M_h^{\min}}^{+\infty} dM_h \ n_h(z, M_h) \left\langle N_g(M_*, SFR) | M_h \right\rangle$$
(3.8)

is the mean number density of galaxies having stellar mass M_* and star formation rate SFR, while $b_q(z, M_*, SFR)$ is their bias, again computed through a standard HOD procedure as:

$$b_g(z, M_*, SFR) = \int_{M_h^{min, (*, SFR)}}^{+\infty} dM_h \ n_h(z, M_h) \ b_h(z, M_h) \frac{\langle N_g(M_*, SFR) | M_h \rangle}{n_g(z, M_*, SFR)} \ . \tag{3.9}$$

In eq. (3.9), $\langle N_g(M_*, SFR) | M_h \rangle$ is the galaxy HOD, i.e. the number of galaxies of stellar mass M_* and star formation rate SFR formed inside a halo with given mass M_h . The minimum mass $M_h^{min,(*,SFR)}$ required from a halo to form galaxies of such stellar mass and star formation rate, is a free parameter; the procedure we adopt to find its value is described in section 3.2.1. Instead, $n_h(z, M_h) = dn_h/dM_h$ is the halo mass function and $b_h(M_h, z)$ is the halo bias. In this work, we adopt the Tinker et al. prescription [50] for the halo mass function, and compute the bias as

$$b_h(z, M_h) = 1 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{a\delta_c}} \left[\sqrt{a} \ a\nu^2 + \sqrt{ab}(a\nu^2)^{1-c} - \frac{(a\nu^2)^c}{(a\nu^2)^c + b(1-c)(1-c/2)} \right], \quad (3.10)$$

where $\nu = \delta_c / \sigma(z, M_h)$ is computed using the critical density for spherical collapse δ_c and the mass variance $\sigma(z, M_h)$.⁶ The other parameters are set as a = 0.707, b = 0.5, c = 0.6, $M_h^{\min} = 10^8 h^{-1} M_{\odot}$, $M_h^{\max} = 10^{19} h^{-1} M_{\odot}$.

We note here that we have chosen an HOD-based approach to compute biases for two main reasons. On one side, it is simple but at the same time sufficiently accurate for a Fisher matrix analysis, such as the one carried on in this work. On the other side, it allows for a semi-analytical description of the bias of mergers, which can be useful for general purposes.

⁶We acknowledge use of the python library hmf [51] to compute the halo mass function and bias related quantities, such as the mass variance $\sigma(z, M_h)$.

⁷Of course such factors are explicitly present in the starting simulation, but they are integrated out in the present analysis, where we summarize the merger density distributions as a function of general merger type.

3.2.1Galaxy HOD and bias

In this section, we provide more technical details on the procedure adopted to compute the galaxy bias, as a function of M_* , SFR and z. Firstly, the Stellar Mass Function (SMF) $\Phi(z, M_*, SFR) = d^3 N/dV dM_* dSFR$ is defined as the number of galaxies per unit comoving volume, unit stellar mass and unit star formation rate by interpolating the data extracted from the EAGLE simulation (e.g. see [29]) in the 22 redshift snapshots reported in table 2.

Using the SMF, the galaxy number density is computed in each redshift snapshot per each stellar mass bin and star formation rate bin (see table 3). This is done through:

$$n_g(z) = h^3 \int_{M_*^{\min}}^{M_*^{\max}} dM_* \int_{SFR^{\min}}^{SFR^{\max}} dSFR \ \Phi(z, M_*, SFR) \ . \tag{3.11}$$

The SMF is then compared with the HOD $\langle N_g(M_*, SFR) | M_h \rangle$ to set the value of $M_{h}^{min,(*,SFR)}$. In this work, the EAGLE HOD defined in [29] is used, that is:

$$\langle N_g | M_h \rangle = \langle N_g^{\text{central}} \rangle + \langle N_g^{\text{satellites}} \rangle$$

$$= \frac{\left[1 + \operatorname{erf} \left(\frac{\log(M_h) - \log(M_h^{\min})}{\sigma_{\log(M_h)}} \right) \right]}{2} + \begin{cases} \left[\frac{M_h - M_h^{cut}}{M_{h,1}} \right]^{\alpha} & \text{if } \frac{M_h - M_h^{cut}}{M_{h,1}} \geqslant 0 \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases} .$$

$$(3.12)$$

The parameters $\sigma_{\log(M_h)} = 0.318$, $M_h^{cut} = 10^{11.90}$, $\alpha = 1.17$ are fixed, while $M_{h,1}$ is computed as $M_{h,1} = 14.25 \cdot 10^{13.32} - M_h^{cut}$, as [29] indicates. Following [55], the value of $M_h^{\min} = M_h^{min,(*,SFR)}$ is fixed in each stellar mass bin and each star formation rate bin, through the minimization of:

$$\Delta n_{g} = h^{3} \int_{M_{*}^{\min}}^{M_{*}^{\max}} dM_{*} \int_{SFR^{\min}}^{SFR^{\max}} dSFR \ \Phi(z, M_{*}, SFR) + \int_{M_{h}^{\min}}^{M_{*}^{\max}} \langle N_{g} | M_{h} \rangle \ n_{h}(z, M_{h}) \ dM_{h} \ .$$
(3.13)

At this point, both $n_g(z, M_*, SFR)$, described in the previous section, and the value of curve is described by the polynomial interpolation:

$$b_q(z) = a_0 + a_1 z + a_2 z^2 + a_3 z^3, \qquad (3.14)$$

they are find to be

$$a_0 = 1.45, \ a_1 = 0.2, \ a_2 = 0.08, \ a_3 = 0.0 \text{ if } SFR \in [10^{-2.3}, 10^{-1.77}] M_{\odot} yr^{-1},$$

$$a_0 = 1.32, \ a_1 = 0.58, \ a_2 = -0.11, \ a_3 = 0.03 \text{ if } SFR \in [10^{-0.7}, 10^{-0.17}] M_{\odot} yr^{-1},$$

$$a_0 = 1.52, \ a_1 = 0.5, \ a_2 = -0.03, \ a_3 = 0.02 \text{ if } SFR \in [10^{0.37}, 10^{0.9}] M_{\odot} yr^{-1}.$$



3.2.2 Merger bias

$$b_m(z) = Az + B, \qquad (3.15)$$

finding A = 0.7, B = 1.88 for DBH, while A = 0.76, B = 1.87 for DNS.



4 Forecasts

4.1 Angular Power Spectrum

The APS is defined as the harmonic transform of the correlation function between observed sources and it is linked to the primordial 3D power spectrum $P^{pr}(k)$ through the standard formula:

$$C_l(z_i, z_j) = 4\pi \int d\ln k \; \Delta_{N,l}^W(z_i, k) \Delta_{N,l}^W(z_j, k) \; P^{pr}(k) \,, \tag{4.1}$$

where (z_i, z_j) are the central points of the redshift bins in which the APS is calculated, while $\Delta_{N,l}^W(z_{i,j}, k)$ are the observed transfer functions in such bins, already mentioned in section 2.2. These are defined as:

$$\Delta_{N,l}^{W}(z_i,k) = \int_{z_i^{\min}}^{z_i^{\max}} dz \ p(z) \ W(z_i,z) \ \Delta_l(z,k) \,, \tag{4.2}$$

where $W(z_i, z)$ is the Window function considered in the redshift bin centered in z_i , and p(z) is the background source distribution per redshift and solid angle. This is proportional to $d^2 N_m/dz d\Omega$ but it is normalized in the bin through $\int dz \ p(z)W(z_i, z) = 1$. The full expression of the theoretical transfer function $\Delta_l(z, k)$ can be found e.g. in [35].

The computation of the DBH/DNS distribution $d^2N_m/dzd\Omega$ and of the bias $b_m(z)$ is discussed in section 3.1 and section 3.2: eq. (3.5) and eq. (3.15) are implemented in CAMB — together with the LDSD modifications described in section 2.2 and computed using the factor f_{D_L} defined in eq. (2.7) — to numerically compute the required APS.

4.1.1 Bin definition

To study the APS, a binning in D_L is defined and converted into $z(D_L)$, after choosing fiducial values for the cosmological parameters (see table 5).

The amplitude of the D_L bins is chosen to reproduce the predicted ET uncertainty in measuring luminosity distances. In agreement with [56], we assume it to be

$$\frac{\Delta D_L}{D_L} = 10\% \text{ for DBH}, \quad \frac{\Delta D_L}{D_L} = 30\% \text{ for DNS}.$$
(4.3)

A more refined definition of the error — which should be distance dependent and linked to the sky position and inclination of each merger — goes beyond the accuracy level required for a Fisher matrix forecast. It will be included in our future Monte Carlo analysis. In the meantime, to compensate for such lack of detail, we stick to rather conservative assignments for our D_L errors. For example, we see that our 10% relative error in D_L for DBH is larger than the one forecasted by [36], in the entire redshift range we take into account. We verify that the factor f_{D_L} introduced in section 2.2 has little variation inside each one of these bins: $\Delta f_{D_L} |_{D_{L,i}^{min}}^{D_{min}^m} \leq 0.1 f_{D_L} (D_{L,i}^{min})$. The approximation $f_{D_L} \simeq cost$ in a given bin is therefore completely reasonable.

We also analyze more optimistic and more futuristic configurations, beyond the accuracy allowed by ET. In this case we assume our errors as

$$\frac{\Delta D_L}{D_L} = \begin{cases} 10\% & \text{if } z < 2\\ 3\% & \text{if } z \ge 2 \end{cases} \quad \text{for both DBH and DNS.} \tag{4.4}$$

In both the ET-like and the futuristic cases, we set a lower distance bound at $D_L^{\min} \simeq 476 \text{ Mpc}$, which corresponds to $z^{\min} = 0.1$ in the fiducial Cosmology (see table 5). This lower limit is chosen to stabilize the number of bins at low redshift, without any loss of cosmological information. The highest redshift bin is chosen by considering the merger distribution, shown in figure 2. For DBH, since we have $d^2 N_{\text{DBH}}/dz d\Omega \simeq 0$ at $z \simeq 5$, we consider $D_L^{\max} \simeq 47749 \text{ Mpc}$, corresponding to $z^{\max} \simeq 5$ in the fiducial Cosmology (table 5); for DNS instead, $D_L^{\max} \simeq 15941 \text{ Mpc}$, corresponding to $z^{\max} \simeq 2$ in the fiducial Cosmology (table 5). The D_L bins obtained are reported in appendix B in table 6 and 7 respectively, for the ET-like and DECIGO-like surveys.

To compute the APS, a Gaussian Window function is used in each bin. This is centered in $z_i = (z_i^{\min} + z_i^{\max})/2$, with variance $\sigma = (z_i^{\max} - z_i^{\min})/2$. Figure 5 compares the DBH and DNS distributions from eq. (3.5), with the Gaussian Window functions in the bins in table 6.



Figure 5. DNS (upper plot) and DBH (lower plot) distributions, compared with the Window functions computed in the different z bins of the ET-like survey. These are computed converting the D_L bins described in section 4.1 and reported in table 6 through the fiducial Cosmology (see table 5).

4.2 Fisher matrix formalism

The Fisher matrix for the APS is defined as:

$$F_{\alpha\beta} = \sum_{l_{\min}}^{l_{\max}} \frac{2l+1}{2} f_{sky} \sum_{D_{L,i}, D_{L,j}} \left[(\partial_{\alpha} \mathsf{C}_{l}^{ij}) \ \Gamma_{l,ij}^{-1} (\partial_{\beta} \mathsf{C}_{l}^{ij}) \ \Gamma_{l,ij}^{-1} \right], \tag{4.5}$$

where C_l is the APS matrix, in which $C_l^{ij} = C_l(z_i, z_j)$ from eq. (4.1). The derivatives are computed with respect to the parameters of interest

$$\Theta = [H_0, \Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a, b_m^0, \dots, b_m^n], \qquad (4.6)$$

where b_m^0, \ldots, b_m^n are the bias parameters for the associated merger kind m, defined inside each of the D_L bins. The fiducial values of the cosmological parameters are reported in

The term $\Gamma_{l,ij}$ in eq. (4.5) is defined as $\Gamma_{l,ij} \equiv \mathsf{C}_l^{ij} + N_l^{ij}$, N_l^{ij} being the noise contribution in each bin. The amplitude of the bins defines the observational uncertainty in the determination of D_L , while the contribution to N_l^{ij} is due to shot noise. Therefore, for each kind of merger,

$$N_{l}^{ij} = \delta_{ij}^{K} \bar{N}_{i,j}^{-1} = \delta_{ij}^{K} \left[\int_{z_{i,j}^{\min}}^{z_{i,j}^{\max}} \frac{d^{2}N_{m}}{dzd\Omega} \bar{W}(z_{i,j}, z) \, dz \right]^{-1}, \tag{4.7}$$

where $\overline{W}(z_{i,j}, z) = W(z_{i,j}, z)/(\sigma\sqrt{2\pi})$ and $W(z_{i,j}, z)$ is the Gaussian Window function. In eq. (4.5), f_{sky} is the observed fraction of the sky — assumed in this work to be 1 — while l_{\min} and l_{\max} define respectively the largest and smallest scale in the analysis. We choose $l_{\min} = 2\pi/\theta = 2$ (where $\theta = \pi$ is the largest observed angular scale) and:

$$l_{\max}(z_i, z_j) = k_{nl}^0 (1 + z_{i,j})^{2/(2+n_s)} \chi(z_{i,j}), \qquad (4.8)$$

where $\chi(z_{i,j})$ is the comoving distance computed in the central point of the bin and n_s is the primordial spectral index. The quantity k_{nl}^0 is the scale at which non-linear effects are considered too large to be properly accounted for in our approach, at z = 0. We consider two prescriptions for this value. In the more optimistic one, we rely on the accuracy of the halofit model, which is used in CAMB to compute the non-linear power spectrum; therefore we include scales up to $k_{nl}^0 = 0.4 \, h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$ (see [57]). In the more conservative one, we stick to linear scales and choose $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 \, h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$.

In the analysis, the effect of imperfect sky localization of GW events has also to be kept into account. The sky localization error, AA, smooths out fluctuations below a given scale left, defined as left(zi,zj) = $\chi(z_{i,j})k_{eff}$, where:

$$k_{\rm eff} = \sqrt{8 \ln 2} / (\chi(z_{i,j}) \Delta \Omega^{1/2}) .$$
(4.9)

We assume a Gaussian distribution of the localization error and consider three different possibilities: 1) $\Delta\Omega = 3 \text{ deg}^2$ for DBH and $\Delta\Omega = 10 \text{ deg}^2$ for DNS (in conservative agreement with [56]); 2) $\Delta\Omega = 0.5 \text{ deg}^2$ for both merger kinds and 3) a high precision localization scenario, in which $\Delta\Omega = \text{few arcmin}^2$ (so that we have $l_{\text{eff}} < l_{\text{max}}$ at all redshifts). In this work, for our baseline "ET-like" configuration we choose the first configuration. This level of localization precision, or better, is achievable with a network of three third generation detectors, such as ET or Cosmic Explorer. Therefore, whenever we consider the "ET-like" baseline case, in our forecast, we refer to an (ET × 3) network, unless otherwise specified.⁸ Finally — while for cosmological parameters we take 10 deg² as the largest error in our analysis — for bias parameters we also consider the case $\Delta\Omega = 100 \text{ deg}^2$, since, as we will show, this is already sufficient to achieve a bias detection.

5 Results

శ section reports the results of our Fisher analysis. The details of the GW survey considered are shown in appendix b in table 4. Forecasts are derived for the different scenarios described in section 4.1.1. For each of ur Fisher analysis. The details of the different scenarios described in section 4.1.1. For each of ur Fisher analysis are derived for the different scenarios described in section 4.1.1. For each of ur Fisher analysis. The details of the different scenarios described in section 4.1.1. For each of ur Fisher analysis. The derived for the different section of the different scenarios described in the section 4.1.1. For each of ur Fisher and the different section of the different section section of the d

- run A: $\Theta = [H_0, \Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a]$, uniform prior on $[\Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a]$; Planck prior on H_0 ;
- run B: $\Theta = [H_0, \Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a, b_0 \dots b_n]$, uniform prior on $[\Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a]$; *Planck* prior on H_0 ;
- run C: $\Theta = [H_0, \Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a, b_0 \dots b_n]$, *Planck* prior on all the cosmological parameters.

5.1 Cosmological parameter constraints

In table 1, we report the marginalized 1σ errors computed for each of the cosmological parameters $[\Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a]$ separately for a DBH and a DNS survey. The ET-like results, with either the conservative or the optimistic k_{nl}^0 cut-offs, are reported in the first two rows of the table, considering a localization error $\Delta \Omega = 3 \text{ deg}^2$ for DBH and $\Delta \Omega = 10 \text{ deg}^2$ for DNS, whereas the remaining entries consider more advanced scenarios.

For these, we consider three improvements, all of which computed in the conservative k_{nl}^0 case. First of all, in the third row, we improve the sky localization error to $\Delta\Omega = 0.5 \text{ deg}^2$. Second of all, we analyze a situation in which distances and sky localizations are measured with higher precision than in the ET analysis (as in the futuristic case described in section 4.1.1), but we keep the number of sources unchanged with respect to the ET-like case. Results for this case are reported in the fourth row. Finally, the fifth row considers the same high precision configuration, but increases the number of the observed sources to $\simeq 10^7$ separately for DBH and DNS. In this last case, the higher density of observed mergers is modelled by rescaling the expression in eq. (3.5), in order to get a higher total number of sources.

The run B results are used to compute the confidence ellipses in figure 6, which refer to the ET-like configuration. If H_0 was not marginalized, its forecasted 1σ error for the ET-like case assuming $k_{nl}^0 = 0.4 \,h\text{Mpc}^{-1}$, would be 7.0495 for DBH and 17.374 for DNS in run A, 16.180 for DBH and 87.690 for DNS in run B (both assuming uniform prior) and 1.5334 for DBH and 1.5428 for DNS in run C (assuming *Planck* prior [34]).

Table 1. Forecasted 1σ marginalized errors for the cosmological parameters in the different studied scenarios for both DBH and DNS. The first two lines are our baseline case: they assume the ET specifications described in the main text, with different choices for k_{nl}^0 . The third line has the same D_L error as for the baseline case (i.e. same radial binning), but it assumes better sky localization. In the fourth and fifth line, the D_L measurement error is improved with respect to the baseline ET-configuration, while the number of sources is either kept at $N_{\text{DBH}} = 10^{4.79}$, $N_{\text{DNS}} = 10^{4.14}$ or increased via a re-scaling of their distribution to reach $N_{\text{DBH,DNS}} = 10^7$. In both these cases, the sky localization error is assumed to be negligible at all scales considered in the analysis (that corresponds to a localization with ~ few arcmin² precision). Different columns consider different choices of baseline parameters and priors for both DBH and DNS. Run A uses $\Theta = [H_0, \Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a]$; run B and run C instead use $\Theta = [H_0, \Omega_c h^2, w_0, w_a, b_m^0 \dots b_m^n]$. In all the cases, an H_0 Planck prior [34] is assumed. For all the other cosmological parameters, run A and B assume a uniform prior, whereas run C adopts Planck priors [34] (see table 5).

| D_L error | Parameter | DBH | | | DNS | | |
|--|----------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| | | run A | run B | run C | run A | run B | run C |
| Baseline AO | $\Omega_c h^2$ | 0.0037 | 0.0095 | 0.0082 | 0.0192 | 0.0230 | 0.0191 |
| $k^0 = 0.1 h \mathrm{Mpc}^{-1}$ | w_0 | 0.1460 | 0.2185 | 0.1911 | 0.4697 | 0.5058 | 0.4951 |
| | w_a | 0.5030 | 1.0941 | 0.8487 | 1.3186 | 11.378 | 1.3390 |
| Bacolino AO | $\Omega_c h^2$ | 0.0025 | 0.0075 | 0.0068 | 0.0165 | 0.0206 | 0.0168 |
| $k^0 = 0.4 h \mathrm{Mpc}^{-1}$ | w_0 | 0.0797 | 0.1296 | 0.1205 | 0.3239 | 0.3554 | 0.3525 |
| $n_{nl} = 0.4 m \text{Mpc}$ | w_a | 0.2993 | 0.7946 | 0.6843 | 0.9026 | 11.019 | 1.3384 |
| $\Delta \Omega = 0.5 dog^2$ | $\Omega_c h^2$ | 0.0037 | 0.0095 | 0.0083 | 0.0191 | 0.0229 | 0.0191 |
| $\Delta M = 0.5 \text{ deg}$ | w_0 | 0.1453 | 0.2177 | 0.1906 | 0.4615 | 0.5063 | 0.4953 |
| $\kappa_{nl}^{\circ} = 0.1 h \text{Mpc}$ | w_a | 0.5009 | 1.0951 | 0.8491 | 1.3191 | 11.377 | 1.3390 |
| "High precision" | $\Omega_c h^2$ | 0.0033 | 0.0084 | 0.0076 | 0.0050 | 0.0090 | 0.0083 |
| 10^5 sources | w_0 | 0.1250 | 0.1675 | 0.1536 | 0.1423 | 0.2001 | 0.1848 |
| $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 h \mathrm{Mpc}^{-1}$ | w_a | 0.4319 | 0.9710 | 0.7875 | 0.4587 | 1.4172 | 0.9765 |
| "High precision" | $\Omega_c h^2$ | 0.0024 | 0.0075 | 0.0070 | 0.0050 | 0.0088 | 0.0082 |
| 10^7 sources | w_0 | 0.0746 | 0.1249 | 0.1184 | 0.1417 | 0.1986 | 0.1841 |
| $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 h \mathrm{Mpc}^{-1}$ | w_a | 0.2682 | 0.8565 | 0.7228 | 0.4553 | 1.3933 | 0.9686 |

worse than those expected with Euclid in the DBH case, while they are almost 10 times worse in the case of DNS. This difference is due to the different redshift range covered by the two distributions (i.e. to the fact that DNS tracers can be used only up to $z^{\max} \sim 2$). The same reason explains the difference in the H_0 forecasting. We verify that these expectations change only marginally (by a few percent) if we take a non-informative prior on H_0 . Of course, optimistically pushing the analysis into more non-linear scales significantly improves these figures. Likewise, much tighter constraints can be achieved with the improved settings (i.e. a higher precision in the sky position or distance determination, an higher number of sources, or all of them at once), compared to the baseline ET-case.



Figure 6. Confidence 1σ ellipses obtained for DNS (red) and DBH (blue) in the ET-like survey run B, for each couple of cosmological parameters ($\Theta_{\alpha}, \Theta_{\beta}$) described in table 1. The plots for ($\Theta_{\alpha}, \Theta_{\alpha}$) show the posterior distributions obtained. The dotted line shows the results obtained setting $k_{nl}^0 = 0.4 h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$, while the continuous line refers to $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$, both with $\Delta\Omega = 10 \text{ deg}^2$ for DNS and $\Delta\Omega = 3 \text{ deg}^2$ for DBH.

Another crucial opportunity offered by merger surveys, which we have already mentioned, is of course that of marginalizing over cosmological parameters and focusing instead on the study of merger bias. This is explored further in section 5.2

5.2 Bias parameter constraints

We focus now on merger bias parameters. Since the focus is on merger properties here, rather than on Cosmology, it is appropriate and useful to include stringent cosmological priors from e.g. CMB surveys such as *Planck*. Therefore, in appendix B in table 8 and 9, we focus on results from run C (*Planck* cosmological priors [34]); they are obtained considering in the first case $\Delta\Omega = 3 \text{ deg}^2$ for DBH and $\Delta\Omega = 10 \text{ deg}^2$ for DNS, while in the second $\Delta\Omega = 100 \text{ deg}^2$ for both the mergers. All the results assume $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 \text{ hMpc}^{-1}$. The case $k_{nl}^0 = 0.4 \text{ hMpc}^{-1}$ does not provide significant improvements in the bias forecasts. Figure 7 shows both the fiducial values and error bars, $b_m(z_i) \pm \sigma_{b_m}(z_i)$, obtained in run C, adopting

6 Conclusions



Figure 7. Fiducial bias with errors, forecasted through the Fisher matrix analysis in run C for the ET-like survey for DNS (on the top) and DBH (on the bottom) (see table 8). Both the cases assume k_{nl}^{0} = 0.1

is models. Our bias models were built using a Halo Occupation Distribution approach.

Our final expected constraints on cosmological parameters are less powerful than those achievable in the near future via galaxy clustering studies. This was essentially foreseeable, in light of the smaller number of tracers which we expect for ET, compared to, e.g., Euclid. It must however be noticed that the large volumes and high redshifts probed with GW mergers, particularly with DBH, partially compensate for this issue, and still lead to interesting results



Figure 8. Bias errors in run C in the baseline case for both DNS (red, $\Delta\Omega = 10 \text{ deg}^2$) and DBH (blue, $\Delta\Omega = 3 \text{ deg}^2$) with $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$. In the upper panel, the dots represent the errors σ_{b_m} in the bins in table 6. The lower panel shows instead the relative error, $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z)$. For both DNS and DBH, the points refer to the same bins showed in figure 7.

Regardless of the exact expected constraints and of the survey under study, the main point of interest of this approach relies anyway in the complementarity between GW and galaxy survey analyses. As already mentioned above, compact binary mergers detected by ET will extend up to very high redshifts, where electromagnetic counterparts are not available. Furthermore, Luminosity Distance Space Distortions — which have to be considered in the GW analysis — have a different structure with respect to Redshift-Space Distortions in galaxy catalogues. Another crucial aspect is that this method does not rely on any external dataset or assumption, since it does not require to infer the redshift of GW events.

Finally, besides focusing on cosmological parameters, we have also explicitly shown how the approach investigated in this work will allow us to measure the bias of DBH and DNS mergers at high statistical significance, over a large redshift range (we find that this is possible also with much lower precision in sky localization, with respect to that required to achieve meaningful cosmological parameter constraints). This in turn can provide interesting information about the physical nature and properties of mergers themselves. This, and other interesting applications will be the object of further investigation in the future.

A Simulations

The catalogs of binary compact object mergers adopted here come from [29, 30]. These were obtained by seeding the galaxies from the EAGLE cosmological simulation [44] with binary compact objects from population-synthesis simulations [58, 59]. The EAGLE suite is a set of cosmological simulations [44] run with a modified version of the smoothed particle hydrodynamics GADGET-3, that tracks the evolution of gas, dark matter and stars across cosmic time in a simulated Universe. The simulation includes sub-grid models for cooling, star formation, chemical enrichment, stellar and active galactic nucleus feedback. The parameters of the subgrid models are constrained to match observational results of the stellar mass function, and stellar mass-black hole mass relation at z = 0. In this work we use the binary compact object mergers from the galaxy catalog of the highest resolution box of $(25 \text{ Mpc})^3$. Binary compact objects are randomly associated with stellar particles in the cosmological simulation based on the formation time, metallicity and total initial mass of each stellar particle [60]. Thanks to this algorithm, we self-consistently take into account the properties of the stellar progenitors of each binary compact object, as well as the delay time between formation and merger of the binary. The initial population-synthesis simulations were run with MOBSE [45]. MOBSE exploits: 1) fitting formulas to describe the evolution of stellar properties as a function of metallicity and stellar mass (e.g. radii and luminosity, [61]); 2) up-to-date models for stellarwind mass $\log [45]; 3$ state-of-the-art prescriptions for core-collapse [62] and pair-instability supernovae [63]; 4) a formalism for binary-evolution processes [64]. The mass function and local merger rate density obtained with MOBSE are in agreement with results from O1, O2 and O3 of Advanced LIGO and Virgo [7, 8, 65]. We refer to [58] and [30] for more detail on population-synthesis and cosmological simulations, respectively.

A.1 Simulation snapshots

| z | $\mid T^{\rm SIM}[{\rm Gyr}]$ | z | $\mid T^{\rm SIM}[{\rm Gyr}]$ | z | $\mid T^{\rm SIM}[{\rm Gyr}]$ | z | $\mid T^{\rm SIM}[{\rm Gyr}]$ |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------|------|-------------------------------|------|-------------------------------|------|-------------------------------|
| $2.22 \cdot 10^{-16}$ | 0.676 | 0.61 | 0.737 | 1.74 | 0.525 | 3.98 | 0.223 |
| 0.10 | 1.161 | 0.73 | 0.685 | 2.00 | 0.409 | 4.49 | 0.194 |
| 0.18 | 0.947 | 0.86 | 0.634 | 2.24 | 0.312 | 5.04 | 0.150 |
| 0.27 | 0.902 | 1.00 | 0.757 | 2.48 | 0.402 | 5.49 | 0.113 |
| 0.37 | 0.987 | 1.26 | 0.770 | 3.02 | 0.429 | 6.00 | 0.145 |
| 0.50 | 0.930 | 1.49 | 0.596 | 3.53 | 0.294 | | |

Table 2. Redshift and time snapshots $(z = 2.22 \cdot 10^{-16}, z = 0.1 \text{ are considered together in section 3}).$

A.2 Stellar mass and star formation rate bins

| $\log M_*$ bins | $\log M_*$ bins | $\log M_*$ bins | $\log SFR$ bins | $\log SFR$ bins | $\log SFR$ bins |
|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| 7.00, 7.33 | 7.33, 7.67 | 7.67, 8.00 | -5.50, -4.97 | -4.97, -4, 43 | -4.43, -3.90 |
| 8.00, 8.33 | 8.33, 8.67 | 8.67, 9.00 | -3.90, -3.37 | -3.37, -2.83 | -2.83, -2.30 |
| 9.00, 9.33 | 9.33, 9.67 | 9.67, 10.0 | -2.30, -1.77 | -1.77, -1.23 | -1.23, -0.70 |
| 10.0, 10.3 | 10.3, 10.7 | 10.7, 11.0 | -0.70, -0.17 | -0.17, 0.37 | 0.37, 0.90 |
| 11.0, 11.3 | 11.3, 11.7 | 11.7, 12.0 | 0.90, 1.43 | 1.43, 1.97 | 1.97, 2.50 |

Table 3. Stellar mass (M_{\odot} units) and star formation rate ($M_{\odot}yr^{-1}$ units) bins for the host galaxies.

B Angular Power Spectrum and Fisher computation

This appendix reports information on the setting used to compute the APS and the forecasts.

B.1 Survey setting

Table 4. Survey specifications that were assumed in our forecasts. In all cases we assume full sky coverage $(f_{sky} = 1)$ and we extend the analysis up to redshift $z^{\max} = 5$ for DBH, $z^{\max} = 2$ for DNS. Details can be found in section 2.2, 4.1 and 4.2.

| Survey setting | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|
| 3yr ET-like survey 3-detector network | Sources: $\sim 10^5$ $\Delta D_L/D_L = 10\%$ for DBH, 30% for DNS $\Delta \Omega = 3 \text{ deg}^2$ for DBH, 10 deg ² for DNS | | | |
| 3yr ET-like survey 3-detector network | Sources: $\sim 10^5$ $\Delta D_L/D_L = 10\%$ for DBH, 30% for DNS $\Delta \Omega = 0.5 \text{ deg}^2$ | | | |
| "High precision" case 1 | Sources: $\sim 10^5$ $\Delta D_L/D_L = 10\%$ if $z < 2,3\%$ if $z \ge 2$ $\Delta \Omega \sim \text{few arcmin}^2$ | | | |
| "High precision" case 2 | Sources: $\sim 10^7$ $\Delta D_L/D_L = 10\%$ if $z < 2, 3\%$ if $z \ge 2$ $\Delta \Omega \sim \text{few arcmin}^2$ | | | |

B.2 Fiducial Cosmology

Table 5. Fiducial values of the cosmological parameters from *Planck 2018* [34]. The ones which are associated with an error (68% limit) are the ones used in section 4.2 to compute the Fisher matrix. The values in the first, third and fourth lines are taken from TT,TE,EE+lowE+lensing+BAO data. The values in the second line are compatible with the Λ CDM model in a spatially flat Universe; in particular, the errors for the DE EoS parameters w_0 and w_a have been estimated from the ones in Planck+SNe+BAO data. The magnitude bias s is set through 5s - 2 = 0 to have no magnification.

| Fiducial Cosmology | | | | | | |
|---------------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| $H_0 = 67.66 \pm 0.42$ | $\Omega_c h^2 = 0.11933 \pm 0.00091$ | $\Omega_b h^2 = 0.02242$ | | | | |
| $\Omega_k = 0.0$ | $w_0 = -1 \pm 0.13$ | $w_a = 0 \pm 0.55$ | | | | |
| $A = 2.105 \cdot 10^{-9}$ | $n_s = 0.9665$ | $T_{CMB} = 2.7255$ | | | | |
| $N_{\rm eff} = 2.99$ | $Y_{He} = 0.242$ | $\tau = 0.0561$ | | | | |
| $\Delta z_{rei} = 0.5$ | $\Omega_{\nu}h^2 = 0.00064$ | s = 0.4 | | | | |

B.3 Distance bins

Table 6. Luminosity distance bins in the ET-like survey respectively for DBH and DNS. The associated central redshifts z_i are computed in the fiducial Cosmology (table 5). In the DBH case, 47 bins are obtained setting $\Delta D_L/D_L = 10\%$, $z^{\min} = 0.1$, $z^{\max} \simeq 5$; in the DNS case, 12 bins are obtained setting $\Delta D_L/D_L = 30\%$, $z^{\min} = 0.1$, $z^{\max} \simeq 2$. For details see section 4.1.

| DBH | | | | | |
|------------------------|-------|------------------|-------|------------------|-------|
| D_L bins [Mpc] z_i | | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i |
| 475.73, 525.81 | 0.10 | 525.81, 581.16 | 0.12 | 581.16, 642.33 | 0.13 |
| 642.33,709.94 | 0.14 | 709.94,784.67 | 0.15 | 784.67, 867.27 | 0.17 |
| 867.27,958.56 | 0.18 | 958.56, 1059.46 | 0.20 | 1059.46, 1170.99 | 0.22 |
| 1170.99, 1294.25 | 0.24 | 1294.25, 1430.49 | 0.26 | 1430.49, 1581.06 | 0.28 |
| 1581.06, 1747.49 | 0.31 | 1747.49, 1931.44 | 0.34 | 1931.44, 2134.75 | 0.37 |
| 2134.75, 2359.46 | 0.40 | 2359.46, 2607.82 | 0.44 | 2607.82, 2882.33 | 0.47 |
| 2882.33, 3185.73 | 0.51 | 3185.73, 3521.07 | 0.56 | 3521.07, 3891.71 | 0.61 |
| 3891.71, 4301.36 | 0.66 | 4301.36, 4754.14 | 0.72 | 4754.14, 5254.57 | 0.78 |
| 5254.57, 5807.68 | 0.85 | 5807.68,6419.02 | 0.92 | 6419.02,7094.71 | 1.00 |
| 7094.71, 7841.52 | 1.08 | 7841.52,8666.94 | 1.17 | 8666.94, 9579.25 | 1.27 |
| 9579.25, 10587.6 | 1.38 | 10587.6, 11702.1 | 1.49 | 11702.1, 12933.9 | 1.62 |
| 12933.9, 14295.3 | 1.76 | 14295.3, 15800.1 | 1.91 | 15800.1, 17463.3 | 2.07 |
| 17463.3, 19301.5 | 2.25 | 19301.5, 21333.2 | 2.44 | 21333.2, 23578.9 | 2.65 |
| 23578.9, 26060.8 | 2.88 | 26060.8, 28804.1 | 3.13 | 28804.1, 31836.1 | 3.41 |
| 31836.1, 35187.3 | 3.70 | 35187.3, 38891.2 | 4.03 | 38891.2, 42985.0 | 4.39 |
| 42985.0, 47509.7 | 4.78 | 47509.7, 52510.8 | 5.20 | | |
| | | DNS | | | |
| D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i |
| 475.73,643.6 | 0.12 | 643.63, 870.8 | 0.15 | 870.80, 1178.1 | 0.20 |
| 1178.14, 1593.96 | 0.26 | 1593.96, 2156.53 | 0.34 | 2156.53, 2917.66 | 0.44 |
| 2917.66, 3947.42 | 0.57 | 3947.42, 5340.62 | 0.73 | 5340.62, 7225.55 | 0.94 |
| 7225.55,9775.74 | 1.20 | 9775.74, 13226.0 | 1.53 | 13226.0, 17894.0 | 1.96 |

| Table 7. Luminosity distance bins in which the APS is computed for the futuristic "high precision" |
|---|
| configuration separately for DBH and DNS. The associated central redshifts z_i are computed in the |
| fiducial cosmology (table 5). The 70 (DBH) and 36 (DNS) bins are obtained setting $\Delta D_L/D_L = 10\%$ |
| if $z < 2$ and 3% if $z \ge 2$, $z^{\min} = 0.1$, $z^{\max} \simeq 5$ (DBH) or $z^{\max} \simeq 2$ (DNS) (see section 4.1.1). For |
| details see section 4.1. |

| DBH | | | | | | |
|------------------------|-------|-------------------|-------|-------------------|-------|--|
| D_L bins [Mpc] z_i | | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | |
| 475.73, 525.81 0.1 | | 525.81, 581.16 | 0.12 | 581.16,642.33 | 0.13 | |
| 642.33,709.94 | 0.14 | 709.94,784.67 | 0.15 | 784.67, 867.27 | 0.17 | |
| 867.27,958.56 | 0.18 | 958.56, 1059.46 | 0.20 | 1059.46, 1170.99 | 0.22 | |
| 1170.99, 1294.25 | 0.24 | 1294.25, 1430.49 | 0.26 | 1430.49, 1581.06 | 0.28 | |
| 1581.06, 1747.49 | 0.31 | 1747.49, 1931.44 | 0.34 | 1931.44, 2134.75 | 0.37 | |
| 2134.75, 2359.46 | 0.40 | 2359.46, 2607.82 | 0.44 | 2607.82, 2882.33 | 0.47 | |
| 2882.33, 3185.73 | 0.51 | 3185.73, 3521.07 | 0.56 | 3521.07, 3891.71 | 0.61 | |
| 3891.71, 4301.36 | 0.66 | 4301.36, 4754.14 | 0.72 | 4754.14, 5254.57 | 0.78 | |
| 5254.57, 5807.68 | 0.85 | 5807.68, 6419.02 | 0.92 | 6419.02,7094.71 | 1.00 | |
| 7094.71,7841.52 | 1.08 | 7841.52, 8666.94 | 1.17 | 8666.94, 9579.25 | 1.27 | |
| 9579.25, 10587.6 | 1.38 | 10587.6, 11702.1 | 1.49 | 11702.1, 12933.9 | 1.62 | |
| 12933.9, 14295.3 | 1.76 | 14295.3, 15800.1 | 1.91 | 15800.1, 17463.3 | 2.07 | |
| 17463.3, 17995.1 | 2.18 | 17995.1, 18543.2 | 2.24 | 18543.2, 19108.0 | 2.29 | |
| 19108.0, 19690.0 | 2.35 | 19690.0, 20289.7 | 2.41 | 20289.7, 20907.6 | 2.47 | |
| 20907.6, 21544.4 | 2.53 | 21544.4, 22200.6 | 2.59 | 22200.6, 22876.7 | 2.66 | |
| 22876.7, 23573.5 | 2.73 | 23573.5, 24291.5 | 2.80 | 24291.5, 25031.3 | 2.87 | |
| 25031.3, 25793.7 | 2.94 | 25793.7, 26579.3 | 3.01 | 26579.3, 27388.8 | 3.09 | |
| 27388.8, 28223.0 | 3.17 | 28223.0, 29082.5 | 3.25 | 29082.5, 29968.3 | 3.33 | |
| 29968.3, 30881.0 | 3.42 | 30881.0, 31821.6 | 3.50 | 31821.6, 32790.8 | 3.59 | |
| 32790.8, 33789.5 | 3.68 | 33789.5, 34818.6 | 3.78 | 34818.6, 35879.1 | 3.87 | |
| 35879.1, 36971.8 | 3.97 | 36971.8, 38097.9 | 4.08 | 38097.9, 39258.2 | 4.18 | |
| 39258.2, 40453.9 | 4.29 | 40453.9, 41686.0 | 4.40 | 41686.0, 42955.6 | 4.51 | |
| 42955.6, 44263.9 | 4.63 | 44263.9, 45612.1 | 4.75 | 45612.1, 47001.3 | 4.87 | |
| 47001.3, 48432.8 | 5.00 | | | | | |
| | | DNS | | | | |
| D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | D_L bins [Mpc] | z_i | |
| 475.73, 525.81 | 0.10 | 525.81, 581.16 | 0.12 | 581.16, 642.33 | 0.13 | |
| 642.33,709.94 | 0.14 | 709.94,784.67 | 0.15 | 784.67, 867.27 | 0.17 | |
| 867.27,958.56 | 0.18 | 958.56, 1059.46 | 0.20 | 1059.46, 1170.99 | 0.22 | |
| 1170.99, 1294.25 | 0.24 | 1294.25, 1430.49 | 0.26 | 1430.49, 1581.06 | 0.28 | |
| 1581.06, 1747.49 | 0.31 | 1747.49, 1931.44 | 0.34 | 1931.44, 2134.75 | 0.37 | |
| 2134.75, 2359.46 | 0.40 | 2359.46, 2607.82 | 0.44 | 2607.82, 2882.33 | 0.47 | |
| 2882.33, 3185.73 | 0.51 | 3185.73, 3521.07 | 0.56 | 3521.07, 3891.71 | 0.61 | |
| 3891.71,4301.36 | 0.66 | 4301.36, 4754.14 | 0.72 | 4754.14, 5254.57 | 0.78 | |
| 5254.57, 5807.68 | 0.85 | 5807.68, 6419.02 | 0.92 | 6419.02, 7094.71 | 1.00 | |
| 7094.71,7841.52 | 1.08 | 7841.52,8666.94 | 1.17 | 8666.94, 9579.25 | 1.27 | |
| 9579.25, 10587.59 | 1.38 | 10587.6, 11702.08 | 1.49 | 11702.1, 12933.87 | 1.62 | |
| 12933.9, 14295.33 | 1.76 | 14295.3, 15800.11 | 1.91 | 15800.1, 17463.27 | 2.07 | |

B.4 Bias errors

Table 8. ET-like survey with $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$ for DBH and DNS. For each bin from table 6, the central z_i is indicated, together with the fiducial bias from eq. (3.15). 1σ marginalized errors and relative errors $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ are shown both for run C and run D (see section 5.2).

| | DBH | | | | | | | |
|-------|------------|----------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|--|--|--|
| z_i | $b_m(z_i)$ | σ_{b_m} run C | σ_{b_m} run D | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run C | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run D | | | |
| 0.10 | 1.9534 | 0.1537 | 0.2086 | 0.0787 | 0.1068 | | | |
| 0.12 | 1.9606 | 0.1459 | 0.2026 | 0.0744 | 0.1033 | | | |
| 0.13 | 1.9685 | 0.1400 | 0.1969 | 0.0711 | 0.1000 | | | |
| 0.14 | 1.9770 | 0.1371 | 0.1919 | 0.0694 | 0.0971 | | | |
| 0.15 | 1.9863 | 0.1359 | 0.1870 | 0.0684 | 0.0941 | | | |
| 0.17 | 1.9965 | 0.1355 | 0.1822 | 0.0679 | 0.0913 | | | |
| 0.18 | 2.0076 | 0.1363 | 0.1784 | 0.0679 | 0.0889 | | | |
| 0.20 | 2.0196 | 0.1383 | 0.1758 | 0.0685 | 0.0871 | | | |
| 0.22 | 2.0326 | 0.1406 | 0.1738 | 0.0692 | 0.0855 | | | |
| 0.24 | 2.0468 | 0.1435 | 0.1721 | 0.0701 | 0.0841 | | | |
| 0.26 | 2.0622 | 0.1465 | 0.1704 | 0.0710 | 0.0826 | | | |
| 0.28 | 2.0789 | 0.1502 | 0.1696 | 0.0723 | 0.0816 | | | |
| 0.31 | 2.0969 | 0.1550 | 0.1701 | 0.0739 | 0.0811 | | | |
| 0.34 | 2.1165 | 0.1610 | 0.1728 | 0.0761 | 0.0817 | | | |
| 0.37 | 2.1377 | 0.1689 | 0.1785 | 0.0790 | 0.0835 | | | |
| 0.40 | 2.1606 | 0.1793 | 0.1878 | 0.0830 | 0.0869 | | | |
| 0.44 | 2.1854 | 0.1926 | 0.2006 | 0.0881 | 0.0918 | | | |
| 0.47 | 2.2113 | 0.2059 | 0.2154 | 0.0931 | 0.0974 | | | |
| 0.51 | 2.2395 | 0.2341 | 0.2421 | 0.1046 | 0.1081 | | | |
| 0.56 | 2.2718 | 0.2746 | 0.2802 | 0.1209 | 0.1234 | | | |
| 0.61 | 2.3065 | 0.4029 | 0.4357 | 0.1747 | 0.1889 | | | |
| 0.66 | 2.3432 | 0.4852 | 0.5910 | 0.2071 | 0.2522 | | | |
| 0.72 | 2.3828 | 0.5850 | 0.6403 | 0.2455 | 0.2687 | | | |
| 0.78 | 2.4257 | 0.6840 | 0.7022 | 0.2820 | 0.2895 | | | |
| 0.85 | 2.4720 | 0.7115 | 0.7164 | 0.2878 | 0.2898 | | | |
| 0.92 | 2.5223 | 0.6193 | 0.6207 | 0.2455 | 0.2461 | | | |
| 1.00 | 2.5766 | 0.4711 | 0.4716 | 0.1828 | 0.1830 | | | |
| 1.08 | 2.6355 | 0.3374 | 0.3377 | 0.1280 | 0.1281 | | | |
| 1.17 | 2.6994 | 0.2360 | 0.2362 | 0.0874 | 0.0875 | | | |
| 1.27 | 2.7687 | 0.1645 | 0.1652 | 0.0594 | 0.0597 | | | |
| 1.38 | 2.8438 | 0.1246 | 0.1267 | 0.0438 | 0.0446 | | | |
| 1.49 | 2.9254 | 0.1679 | 0.1752 | 0.0574 | 0.0599 | | | |
| 1.62 | 3.0141 | 0.5956 | 0.6398 | 0.1976 | 0.2123 | | | |
| 1.76 | 3.1104 | 0.1385 | 0.1513 | 0.0445 | 0.0486 | | | |
| 1.91 | 3.2152 | 0.1655 | 0.1669 | 0.0515 | 0.0519 | | | |
| 2.07 | 3.3293 | 0.2778 | 0.2793 | 0.0834 | 0.0839 | | | |
| 2.25 | 3.4535 | 0.4913 | 0.4922 | 0.1423 | 0.1425 | | | |
| 2.44 | 3.5888 | 0.8948 | 0.8979 | 0.2493 | 0.2502 | | | |
| 2.65 | 3.7362 | 1.6572 | 1.6586 | 0.4436 | 0.4439 | | | |

Continued on next page



Figure 9. Bias forecasted errors obtained through run C (red dots for DNS, blue dots for DBH, *Planck 2018* [34] prior on Cosmology) and run D (red cross for DNS, blue cross for DBH, uniform prior on Cosmology); the ET-like scenario with $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$ is assumed. This plot shows only low z, where the difference between the results of the runs is not negligible (see table 8). Prior on cosmology is relevant only in the DNS case.

| | Continued from previous page | | | | | | | | |
|-------|------------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| z_i | $b_m(z_i)$ | σ_{b_m} run C | σ_{b_m} run D | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run C | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run D | | | | |
| 2.88 | 3.8969 | 3.1903 | 3.1916 | 0.8187 | 0.8190 | | | | |
| 3.13 | 4.0723 | 6.4196 | 6.4200 | 1.5764 | 1.5765 | | | | |
| 3.41 | 4.2637 | 13.662 | 13.662 | 3.2043 | 3.2044 | | | | |
| 3.70 | 4.4726 | 31.038 | 31.039 | 6.9397 | 6.9397 | | | | |
| 4.03 | 4.7008 | 75.669 | 75.669 | 16.097 | 16.097 | | | | |
| 4.39 | 4.9502 | 196.14 | 196.14 | 39.623 | 39.623 | | | | |
| 4.78 | 5.2227 | 521.64 | 521.64 | 99.880 | 99.880 | | | | |
| 5.2 | 5.5207 | 1259.20 | 1259.2 | 228.09 | 228.09 | | | | |
| | | | D | NS | | | | | |
| z_i | $b_m(z_i)$ | σ_{b_m} run C | σ_{b_m} run D | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run C | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run D | | | | |
| 0.12 | 1.9583 | 0.3322 | 1.7376 | 0.1696 | 0.8873 | | | | |
| 0.15 | 1.9867 | 0.2946 | 1.7412 | 0.1483 | 0.8764 | | | | |
| 0.20 | 2.0234 | 0.3076 | 1.7620 | 0.1520 | 0.8708 | | | | |
| 0.26 | 2.0705 | 0.3320 | 1.8002 | 0.1604 | 0.8694 | | | | |
| 0.34 | 2.1306 | 0.3735 | 1.8359 | 0.1753 | 0.8617 | | | | |
| 0.44 | 2.2060 | 0.4630 | 1.8969 | 0.2099 | 0.8599 | | | | |
| 0.57 | 2.3028 | 0.8437 | 2.5706 | 0.3664 | 1.1163 | | | | |
| 0.73 | 2.4263 | 2.1998 | 3.2608 | 0.9066 | 1.3439 | | | | |
| 0.94 | 2.5818 | 7.2202 | 7.3170 | 2.7965 | 2.8341 | | | | |
| 1.20 | 2.7797 | 15.194 | 15.327 | 5.4660 | 5.5141 | | | | |
| 1.53 | 3.0328 | 3.8116 | 6.5099 | 1.2568 | 2.1465 | | | | |
| 1.96 | 3.3581 | 214.23 | 214.23 | 63.795 | 63.796 | | | | |

| | | | D | BH | |
|-------|------------|----------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| z_i | $b_m(z_i)$ | σ_{b_m} run C | σ_{b_m} run D | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run C | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run D |
| 0.10 | 1.9534 | 0.2909 | 0.4416 | 0.1489 | 0.2260 |
| 0.12 | 1.9606 | 0.2865 | 0.4371 | 0.1461 | 0.2230 |
| 0.13 | 1.9685 | 0.2784 | 0.4325 | 0.1414 | 0.2197 |
| 0.14 | 1.9770 | 0.2761 | 0.4286 | 0.1397 | 0.2168 |
| 0.15 | 1.9863 | 0.2787 | 0.4241 | 0.1403 | 0.2135 |
| 0.17 | 1.9965 | 0.2850 | 0.4189 | 0.1428 | 0.2098 |
| 0.18 | 2.0076 | 0.2943 | 0.4132 | 0.1466 | 0.2058 |
| 0.20 | 2.0196 | 0.3061 | 0.4072 | 0.1516 | 0.2016 |
| 0.22 | 2.0326 | 0.3202 | 0.4020 | 0.1575 | 0.1978 |
| 0.24 | 2.0468 | 0.3371 | 0.3990 | 0.1647 | 0.1949 |
| 0.26 | 2.0622 | 0.3573 | 0.4008 | 0.1733 | 0.1944 |
| 0.28 | 2.0789 | 0.3816 | 0.4102 | 0.1836 | 0.1973 |
| 0.31 | 2.0969 | 0.4115 | 0.4301 | 0.1963 | 0.2051 |
| 0.34 | 2.1165 | 0.4496 | 0.4636 | 0.2124 | 0.2190 |
| 0.37 | 2.1377 | 0.4987 | 0.5131 | 0.2333 | 0.2400 |
| 0.40 | 2.1606 | 0.5636 | 0.5816 | 0.2609 | 0.2692 |
| 0.44 | 2.1854 | 0.6491 | 0.6729 | 0.2970 | 0.3079 |
| 0.47 | 2.2113 | 0.7570 | 0.7950 | 0.3423 | 0.3595 |
| 0.51 | 2.2395 | 0.9181 | 0.9510 | 0.4100 | 0.4247 |
| 0.56 | 2.2718 | 1.1519 | 1.1716 | 0.5070 | 0.5157 |
| 0.61 | 2.3065 | 1.7488 | 1.8738 | 0.7582 | 0.8124 |
| 0.66 | 2.3432 | 2.0532 | 2.4862 | 0.8762 | 1.0610 |
| 0.72 | 2.3828 | 2.1273 | 2.2848 | 0.8928 | 0.9589 |
| 0.78 | 2.4257 | 1.7837 | 1.7934 | 0.7353 | 0.7393 |
| 0.85 | 2.4720 | 1.3113 | 1.3115 | 0.5305 | 0.5305 |
| 0.92 | 2.5223 | 0.9435 | 0.9436 | 0.3741 | 0.3741 |
| 1.00 | 2.5766 | 0.6886 | 0.6887 | 0.2672 | 0.2673 |
| 1.08 | 2.6355 | 0.5115 | 0.5120 | 0.1941 | 0.1943 |
| 1.17 | 2.6994 | 0.3884 | 0.3895 | 0.1439 | 0.1443 |
| 1.27 | 2.7687 | 0.3050 | 0.3078 | 0.1102 | 0.1112 |
| 1.38 | 2.8438 | 0.2691 | 0.2757 | 0.0946 | 0.0969 |
| 1.49 | 2.9254 | 0.4277 | 0.4582 | 0.1462 | 0.1566 |
| 1.62 | 3.0141 | 1.4770 | 1.6906 | 0.4900 | 0.5609 |
| 1.76 | 3.1104 | 0.3315 | 0.3873 | 0.1066 | 0.1245 |
| 1.91 | 3.2152 | 0.3483 | 0.3585 | 0.1083 | 0.1115 |
| 2.07 | 3.3293 | 0.5416 | 0.5488 | 0.1627 | 0.1648 |
| 2.25 | 3.4535 | 0.9206 | 0.9237 | 0.2666 | 0.2675 |
| 2.44 | 3.5888 | 1.6438 | 1.6622 | 0.4581 | 0.4632 |
| 2.65 | 3.7362 | 3.0340 | 3.0358 | 0.8121 | 0.8126 |
| 2.88 | 3.8969 | 5.8245 | 5.8280 | 1.4946 | 1.4955 |

Table 9. Survey with $k_{nl}^0 = 0.1 h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$ and $\Delta \Omega = 100 \text{ deg}^2$ separately for DBH and DNS. For each bin from table 6, the central z_i and the fiducial bias (computed here through eq. (3.15)) are indicated. 1σ marginalized errors and relative errors are shown both for run C and D (see section 5.2).

Continued on next page

| z_i | $b_m(z_i)$ | σ_{b_m} run C | σ_{b_m} run D | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run C | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run D |
|-------|------------|----------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| 3.13 | 4.0723 | 11.649 | 11.650 | 2.8604 | 2.8607 |
| 3.41 | 4.2637 | 24.412 | 24.413 | 5.7256 | 5.7258 |
| 3.70 | 4.4726 | 53.682 | 53.682 | 12.002 | 12.002 |
| 4.03 | 4.7008 | 123.09 | 123.09 | 26.185 | 26.185 |
| 4.39 | 4.9502 | 287.86 | 287.86 | 58.152 | 58.152 |
| 4.78 | 5.2227 | 666.84 | 666.84 | 127.68 | 127.68 |
| 5.20 | 5.5207 | 1530.8 | 1530.8 | 277.28 | 277.28 |
| DNS | | | | | |
| z_i | $b_m(z_i)$ | σ_{b_m} run C | σ_{b_m} run D | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run C | $[\sigma_{b_m}/b_m](z_i)$ run D |
| 0.12 | 1.9583 | 1.0725 | 2.2583 | 0.5477 | 1.1532 |
| 0.15 | 1.9867 | 1.0975 | 2.2212 | 0.5524 | 1.1180 |
| 0.20 | 2.0234 | 1.1384 | 2.3087 | 0.5626 | 1.1410 |
| 0.26 | 2.0705 | 1.1550 | 2.7431 | 0.5578 | 1.3249 |
| 0.34 | 2.1306 | 1.2018 | 3.6509 | 0.5640 | 1.7135 |
| 0.44 | 2.2060 | 1.5401 | 4.7425 | 0.6981 | 2.1498 |
| 0.57 | 2.3028 | 3.1893 | 6.7897 | 1.3850 | 2.9485 |
| 0.73 | 2.4263 | 8.2299 | 10.328 | 3.3919 | 4.2567 |
| 0.94 | 2.5818 | 17.427 | 17.943 | 6.7500 | 6.9497 |
| 1.20 | 2.7797 | 17.736 | 17.898 | 6.3804 | 6.4389 |
| 1.53 | 3.0328 | 4.8000 | 9.7857 | 1.5827 | 3.2267 |
| 1.96 | 3.3581 | 226.44 | 226.49 | 67.433 | 67.445 |

Continued from previous page

Acknowledgments

The authors thank G. Benevento, D. Bertacca, J. Fonseca, A. Raccanelli and P. Zhang for useful discussions. The authors thank M. Spera for the internal review provided for the LIGO/Virgo Collaboration. We thank the anonymous referee for her/his insightful comments, which helped further refine our analysis. ML was supported by the project "Combining Cosmic Microwave Background and Large Scale Structure data: an Integrated Approach for Addressing Fundamental Questions in Cosmology", funded by the MIUR Progetti di Ricerca di Rilevante Interesse Nazionale (PRIN) Bando 2017 - grant 2017YJYZAH. ML's work also acknowledges support by the University of Padova under the STARS Grants programme CoGITO, Cosmology beyond Gaussianity, Inference, Theory and Observations. ML, NB and SM acknowledge partial financial support by ASI Grant No. 2016-24-H.0. MM, YB and NG acknowledge financial support from the European Research Council for the ERC Consolidator grant DEMOBLACK, under contract no. 770017. MCA and MM acknowledge financial support from the Austrian National Science Foundation through FWF stand-alone grant P31154-N27. DK acknowledge financial support from the South African Radio Astronomy Observatory (SARAO) and the National Research Foundation (Grant No. 75415).

References

[1] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, Observation of Gravitational Waves from a Binary Black Hole Merger, Phys. Rev. Lett. **116** (2016) 061102 [arXiv:1602.03837].

- [2] LIGO SCIENTIFIC, VIRGO, 1M2H, DARK ENERGY CAMERA GW-E, DES, et al. collaborations, A gravitational-wave standard siren measurement of the Hubble constant, Nature 551 (2017) 85 [arXiv:1710.05835].
- [3] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW170817: Observation of Gravitational Waves from a Binary Neutron Star Inspiral, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 161101 [arXiv:1710.05832].
- [4] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW190814: Gravitational Waves from the Coalescence of a 23 Solar Mass Black Hole with a 2.6 Solar Mass Compact Object, Astrophys. J. Lett. 896 (2020) L44 [arXiv:2006.12611].
- [5] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW190412: Observation of a Binary-Black-Hole Coalescence with Asymmetric Masses, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 043015 [arXiv:2004.08342].
- [6] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW190425: Observation of a Compact Binary Coalescence with Total Mass ~ $3.4M_{\odot}$, Astrophys. J. Lett. 892 (2020) L3 [arXiv:2001.01761].
- [7] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GWTC-1: A Gravitational-Wave Transient Catalog of Compact Binary Mergers Observed by LIGO and Virgo during the First and Second Observing Runs, Phys. Rev. X 9 (2019) 031040 [arXiv:1811.12907].
- [8] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, Binary Black Hole Population Properties Inferred from the First and Second Observing Runs of Advanced LIGO and Advanced Virgo, Astrophys. J. Lett. 882 (2019) L24 [arXiv:1811.12940].
- [9] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW170608: Observation of a 19-solar-mass Binary Black Hole Coalescence, Astrophys. J. 851 (2017) L35 [arXiv:1711.05578].
- [10] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW170814: A Three-Detector Observation of Gravitational Waves from a Binary Black Hole Coalescence, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 141101 [arXiv:1709.09660].
- [11] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW170104: Observation of a 50-Solar-Mass Binary Black Hole Coalescence at Redshift 0.2, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 221101 [Erratum ibid. 121 (2018) 129901] [arXiv:1706.01812].
- [12] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, GW151226: Observation of Gravitational Waves from a 22-Solar-Mass Binary Black Hole Coalescence, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116 (2016) 241103 [arXiv:1606.04855].
- [13] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, Binary Black Hole Mergers in the first Advanced LIGO Observing Run, Phys. Rev. X 6 (2016) 041015 [Erratum ibid. 8 (2018) 039903] [arXiv:1606.04856].
- [14] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, A gravitational-wave measurement of the Hubble constant following the second observing run of Advanced LIGO and Virgo, arXiv:1908.06060.
- [15] DES, LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, First Measurement of the Hubble Constant from a Dark Standard Siren using the Dark Energy Survey Galaxies and the LIGO/Virgo Binary-Black-hole Merger GW170814, Astrophys. J. Lett. 876 (2019) L7 [arXiv:1901.01540].
- [16] S. Nissanke, D.E. Holz, N. Dalal, S.A. Hughes, J.L. Sievers and C.M. Hirata, Determining the Hubble constant from gravitational wave observations of merging compact binaries, arXiv:1307.2638.
- [17] H.-Y. Chen, M. Fishbach and D.E. Holz, A two per cent Hubble constant measurement from standard sirens within five years, Nature 562 (2018) 545 [arXiv:1712.06531].
- [18] R. Stiskalek, J. Veitch and C. Messenger, Are stellar-mass binary black hole mergers isotropically distributed?, arXiv:2003.02919.
- [19] E. Payne, S. Banagiri, P. Lasky and E. Thrane, Searching for anisotropy in the distribution of binary black hole mergers, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 102004 [arXiv:2006.11957].

- [20] S. Banagiri, V. Mandic, C. Scarlata and K.Z. Yang, Measuring angular N-point correlations of binary black hole merger gravitational-wave events with hierarchical Bayesian inference, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 063007 [arXiv:2006.00633].
- [21] A. Raccanelli, E.D. Kovetz, S. Bird, I. Cholis and J.B. Muñoz, Determining the progenitors of merging black-hole binaries, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 023516 [arXiv:1605.01405].
- [22] G. Scelfo, N. Bellomo, A. Raccanelli, S. Matarrese and L. Verde, GW×LSS: chasing the progenitors of merging binary black holes, JCAP 09 (2018) 039 [arXiv:1809.03528].
- [23] F. Calore, A. Cuoco, T. Regimbau, S. Sachdev and P.D. Serpico, Cross-correlating galaxy catalogs and gravitational waves: a tomographic approach, Phys. Rev. Res. 2 (2020) 023314 [arXiv:2002.02466].
- [24] A. Vijaykumar, M.V.S. Saketh, S. Kumar, P. Ajith and T.R. Choudhury, *Probing the large scale structure using gravitational-wave observations of binary black holes*, arXiv:2005.01111.
- [25] S. Mukherjee, B.D. Wandelt, S.M. Nissanke and A. Silvestri, Accurate precision Cosmology with redshift unknown gravitational wave sources, arXiv:2007.02943.
- [26] S. Mukherjee and B.D. Wandelt, Beyond the classical distance-redshift test: cross-correlating redshift-free standard candles and sirens with redshift surveys, arXiv:1808.06615.
- [27] T. Namikawa, A. Nishizawa and A. Taruya, Anisotropies of gravitational-wave standard sirens as a new cosmological probe without redshift information, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116 (2016) 121302 [arXiv:1511.04638].
- [28] P. Zhang, The large scale structure in the 3D luminosity-distance space and its cosmological applications, arXiv:1810.11915.
- [29] M. Artale et al., The impact of assembly bias on the halo occupation in hydrodynamical simulations, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 480 (2018) 3978 [arXiv:1805.06938].
- [30] M.C. Artale, M. Mapelli, Y. Bouffanais, N. Giacobbo, M. Spera and M. Pasquato, Mass and star formation rate of the host galaxies of compact binary mergers across cosmic time, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 491 (2020) 3419 [arXiv:1910.04890].
- [31] S. Mukherjee, B.D. Wandelt and J. Silk, *Multimessenger tests of gravity with weakly lensed gravitational waves*, *Phys. Rev. D* **101** (2020) 103509 [arXiv:1908.08950].
- [32] S. Mukherjee, B.D. Wandelt and J. Silk, Probing the theory of gravity with gravitational lensing of gravitational waves and galaxy surveys, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 494 (2020) 1956 [arXiv:1908.08951].
- [33] EUCLID collaboration, Euclid Definition Study Report, arXiv:1110.3193.
- [34] PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2018 results. VI. Cosmological parameters, Astron. Astrophys. 641 (2020) A6 [arXiv:1807.06209].
- [35] A. Challinor and A. Lewis, The linear power spectrum of observed source number counts, Phys. Rev. D 84 (2011) 043516 [arXiv:1105.5292].
- [36] D. Bertacca, A. Raccanelli, N. Bartolo and S. Matarrese, Cosmological perturbation effects on gravitational-wave luminosity distance estimates, Phys. Dark Univ. 20 (2018) 32 [arXiv:1702.01750].
- [37] T. Pyne and M. Birkinshaw, Beyond the thin lens approximation, Astrophys. J. 458 (1996) 46 [astro-ph/9504060].
- [38] T. Pyne and M. Birkinshaw, The luminosity distance in perturbed flrw spacetimes, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 348 (2004) 581 [astro-ph/0310841].
- [39] L. Hui and P.B. Greene, Correlated Fluctuations in Luminosity Distance and the (Surprising) Importance of Peculiar Motion in Supernova Surveys, Phys. Rev. D 73 (2006) 123526 [astro-ph/0512159].

- [40] N. Kaiser, Clustering in real space and in redshift space, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 227 (1987) 1.
- [41] T. Namikawa, Analyzing clustering of astrophysical gravitational-wave sources: Luminosity-distance space distortions, JCAP 01 (2021) 036 [arXiv:2007.04359].
- [42] J. Fonseca, J.-A. Viljoen and R. Maartens, Constraints on the growth rate using the observed galaxy power spectrum, JCAP 12 (2019) 028 [arXiv:1907.02975].
- [43] A. Lewis and S. Bridle, Cosmological parameters from CMB and other data: A Monte Carlo approach, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 103511 [astro-ph/0205436].
- [44] J. Schaye et al., The EAGLE project: Simulating the evolution and assembly of galaxies and their environments, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 446 (2015) 521 [arXiv:1407.7040].
- [45] N. Giacobbo, M. Mapelli and M. Spera, Merging black hole binaries: the effects of progenitor's metallicity, mass-loss rate and Eddington factor, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 474 (2018) 2959 [arXiv:1711.03556].
- [46] M.C. Artale, M. Mapelli, N. Giacobbo, N.B. Sabha, M. Spera, F. Santoliquido et al., Host galaxies of merging compact objects: mass, star formation rate, metallicity and colours, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 487 (2019) 1675 [arXiv:1903.00083].
- [47] G. Scelfo, L. Boco, A. Lapi and M. Viel, Exploring galaxies-gravitational waves cross-correlations as an astrophysical probe, JCAP 10 (2020) 045 [arXiv:2007.08534].
- [48] V. Baibhav, E. Berti, D. Gerosa, M. Mapelli, N. Giacobbo, Y. Bouffanais et al., Gravitational-wave detection rates for compact binaries formed in isolation: LIGO/Virgo O3 and beyond, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 064060 [arXiv:1906.04197].
- [49] A. Cooray and R.K. Sheth, Halo Models of Large Scale Structure, Phys. Rept. 372 (2002) 1 [astro-ph/0206508].
- [50] J.L. Tinker, A.V. Kravtsov, A. Klypin, K. Abazajian, M.S. Warren, G. Yepes et al., Toward a halo mass function for precision cosmology: The Limits of universality, Astrophys. J. 688 (2008) 709 [arXiv:0803.2706].
- [51] S. Murray, C. Power and A. Robotham, HMFcalc: An Online Tool for Calculating Dark Matter Halo Mass Functions, arXiv:1306.6721.
- [52] S.E. de Mink and I. Mandel, The chemically homogeneous evolutionary channel for binary black hole mergers: rates and properties of gravitational-wave events detectable by advanced LIGO, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 460 (2016) 3545 [arXiv:1603.02291].
- [53] I. Mandel and A. Farmer, Merging stellar-mass binary black holes, arXiv:1806.05820.
- [54] R. Schneider, L. Graziani, S. Marassi, M. Spera, M. Mapelli, M. Alparone et al., The formation and coalescence sites of the first gravitational wave events, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 471 (2017) L105 [arXiv:1705.06781].
- [55] D. Karagiannis, A. Lazanu, M. Liguori, A. Raccanelli, N. Bartolo and L. Verde, Constraining primordial non-Gaussianity with bispectrum and power spectrum from upcoming optical and radio surveys, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 478 (2018) 1341 [arXiv:1801.09280].
- [56] W. Zhao and L. Wen, Localization accuracy of compact binary coalescences detected by the third-generation gravitational-wave detectors and implication for cosmology, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 064031 [arXiv:1710.05325].
- [57] R. Takahashi, M. Sato, T. Nishimichi, A. Taruya and M. Oguri, *Revising the Halofit Model for the Nonlinear Matter Power Spectrum*, Astrophys. J. 761 (2012) 152 [arXiv:1208.2701].
- [58] N. Giacobbo and M. Mapelli, The progenitors of compact-object binaries: impact of metallicity, common envelope and natal kicks, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 480 (2018) 2011 [arXiv:1806.00001].

- [59] M. Mapelli and N. Giacobbo, The cosmic merger rate of neutron stars and black holes, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 479 (2018) 4391 [arXiv:1806.04866].
- [60] M. Mapelli, N. Giacobbo, E. Ripamonti and M. Spera, The cosmic merger rate of stellar black hole binaries from the Illustris simulation, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 472 (2017) 2422 [arXiv:1708.05722].
- [61] J.R. Hurley, O.R. Pols and C.A. Tout, Comprehensive analytic formulae for stellar evolution as a function of mass and metallicity, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 315 (2000) 543 [astro-ph/0001295].
- [62] C.L. Fryer, K. Belczynski, G. Wiktorowicz, M. Dominik, V. Kalogera and D.E. Holz, Compact Remnant Mass Function: Dependence on the Explosion Mechanism and Metallicity, Astrophys. J. 749 (2012) 91 [arXiv:1110.1726].
- [63] M. Mapelli, M. Spera, E. Montanari, M. Limongi, A. Chieffi, N. Giacobbo et al., Impact of the Rotation and Compactness of Progenitors on the Mass of Black Holes, Astrophys. J. 888 (2020) 76 [arXiv:1909.01371].
- [64] J.R. Hurley, C.A. Tout and O.R. Pols, Evolution of binary stars and the effect of tides on binary populations, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 329 (2002) 897 [astro-ph/0201220].
- [65] LIGO SCIENTIFIC and VIRGO collaborations, Population Properties of Compact Objects from the Second LIGO-Virgo Gravitational-Wave Transient Catalog, arXiv:2010.14533.